



Home Office

Country Policy and Information Note

Ukraine: Actors of protection

Version 2.0

January 2022

Preface

Purpose

This note provides country of origin information (COI) and analysis of COI for use by Home Office decision makers handling particular types of protection and human rights claims (as set out in [the basis of claim](#) section). It is not intended to be an exhaustive survey of a particular subject or theme.

It is split into two main sections: (1) analysis and assessment of COI and other evidence; and (2) COI. These are explained in more detail below.

Assessment

This section analyses the evidence relevant to this note – i.e. the COI section; refugee/human rights laws and policies; and applicable caselaw – by describing this and its inter-relationships, and provides an assessment on whether, **in general**:

- A person is reasonably likely to face a real risk of persecution or serious harm
- A person is able to obtain protection from the state (or quasi state bodies)
- A person is reasonably able to relocate within a country or territory
- Claims are likely to justify granting asylum, humanitarian protection or other form of leave, and
- If a claim is refused, it is likely or unlikely to be certifiable as ‘clearly unfounded’ under section 94 of the Nationality, Immigration and Asylum Act 2002.

Decision makers **must**, however, still consider all claims on an individual basis, taking into account each case’s specific facts.

Country of origin information

The country information in this note has been carefully selected in accordance with the general principles of COI research as set out in the [Common EU \[European Union\] Guidelines for Processing Country of Origin Information \(COI\)](#), dated April 2008, and the Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation’s (ACCORD), [Researching Country Origin Information – Training Manual, 2013](#). Namely, taking into account the COI’s relevance, reliability, accuracy, balance, currency, transparency and traceability.

The structure and content of the country information section follows a [terms of reference](#) which sets out the general and specific topics relevant to this note.

All information included in the note was published or made publicly available on or before the ‘cut-off’ date(s) in the country information section. Any event taking place or report/article published after these date(s) is not included.

All information is publicly accessible or can be made publicly available, and is from generally reliable sources. Sources and the information they provide are carefully considered before inclusion.

Factors relevant to the assessment of the reliability of sources and information include:

- the motivation, purpose, knowledge and experience of the source
- how the information was obtained, including specific methodologies used
- the currency and detail of information, and
- whether the COI is consistent with and/or corroborated by other sources.

Multiple sourcing is used to ensure that the information is accurate, balanced and corroborated, so that a comprehensive and up-to-date picture at the time of publication is provided of the issues relevant to this note.

Information is compared and contrasted, whenever possible, to provide a range of views and opinions. The inclusion of a source, however, is not an endorsement of it or any view(s) expressed.

Each piece of information is referenced in a brief footnote; full details of all sources cited and consulted in compiling the note are listed alphabetically in the [bibliography](#).

Feedback

Our goal is to continuously improve our material. Therefore, if you would like to comment on this note, please email the Country Policy and Information Team.

Independent Advisory Group on Country Information

The [Independent Advisory Group on Country Information](#) (IAGCI) was set up in March 2009 by the Independent Chief Inspector of Borders and Immigration to support him in reviewing the efficiency, effectiveness and consistency of approach of COI produced by the Home Office.

The IAGCI welcomes feedback on the Home Office's COI material. It is not the function of the IAGCI to endorse any Home Office material, procedures or policy. The IAGCI may be contacted at:

Independent Advisory Group on Country Information

Independent Chief Inspector of Borders and Immigration

5th Floor

Globe House

89 Eccleston Square

London, SW1V 1PN

Email: chiefinspector@icinspector.gov.uk

Information about the IAGCI's work and a list of the documents which have been reviewed by the IAGCI can be found on the Independent Chief Inspector's pages of the [gov.uk website](#).

Contents

Assessment.....	6
1. Introduction	6
1.1 Basis of claim	6
1.2 Points to note	6
2. Consideration of issues	6
2.1 Credibility.....	6
2.2 Protection	7
Country information	10
3. Security apparatus.....	10
3.1 Structure	10
3.2 State police forces.....	10
3.3 Security Service of Ukraine (Sluzhba Bespeky Ukrayiny, or SBU)	12
3.4 Armed forces	12
4. Human rights abuses by the security forces.....	12
4.1 Human rights abuses	12
4.2 Investigation of human rights abuses and impunity	15
4.3 Avenues of redress	17
4.4 Training for security forces	18
5. Arrest and detention	18
5.1 Legal rights.....	18
5.2 Arbitrary detention.....	19
6. Rule of law and the judiciary	20
6.1 Structure	20
6.2 Trial procedures	21
6.3 Independence and effectiveness of the judiciary	21
6.4 Access	23
6.5 Legal aid and other assistance.....	23
6.6 Lawyers	23
6.7 Violation of rights.....	24
6.8 Avenues of redress	24
7. Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk.....	25
Terms of Reference	26
Bibliography	27
Sources cited	27
Sources consulted but not cited	29

Assessment

Updated: 24 April 2019

1. Introduction

1.1 Basis of claim

- 1.1.1 Whether, in general, a person at risk of persecution and/or serious harm from non-state actors and/or rogue state actors is able to obtain effective state protection.

[Back to Contents](#)

1.2 Points to note

- 1.2.1 Where a claim is refused, it must be considered for certification under section 94 of the Nationality, Immigration and Asylum Act 2002, as Ukraine is listed as a designated state (see [Certification](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

2. Consideration of issues

2.1 Credibility

- 2.1.1 For information on assessing credibility, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#).
- 2.1.2 Decision makers must also check whether there has been a previous application for a UK visa or another form of leave. Asylum applications matched to visas should be investigated prior to the asylum interview (see the [Asylum Instruction on Visa Matches, Asylum Claims from UK Visa Applicants](#)).
- 2.1.3 Decision makers should also consider the need to conduct language analysis testing (see the [Asylum Instruction on Language Analysis](#)).

Official – sensitive: start of section

The information in this section has been removed as it is restricted for internal Home Office use only.

Official – sensitive: end of section

[Back to Contents](#)

2.2 Protection

- 2.2.1 Decision makers must assess whether, in general, the state can provide effective protection for those at risk of persecution or serious harm from nonstate actors and/or rogue state actors.
- 2.2.2 In general, Ukraine has a functioning criminal justice system composed of the security forces - National Police, Security Service (intelligence), military - and the judiciary; although the judiciary is vulnerable to political pressure and corruption, steps are being taken to reform the system, as outlined below (see [Security apparatus](#) and [Independence and effectiveness of the judiciary](#)).
- 2.2.3 The National Police is the primary law enforcement agency with approximately 152,000 officers across the country which is within the UN-recommended ratio of police officers to citizens. Since 2014 the police force has undergone a fundamental reform process including international assistance from the UK, USA, Canada and the EU (see [Security apparatus](#)).
- 2.2.4 The judicial system is comprised of local courts, courts of appeal, high-specialized courts and a supreme court (see [Rule of law and the judiciary](#)).
- 2.2.5 Although torture is prohibited by law, there were reports that police and prison officers abused or tortured detainees at times in order to obtain confessions. There were also allegations of torture against the Security Service of Ukraine (SBU). Following two visits to Ukraine in 2016, a UN Subcommittee on the Prevention of Torture (SPT) reported that they had heard numerous allegations of torture and mistreatment by the SBU, which they concluded were likely to be true. Abuses had occurred whilst the persons concerned were under the control of the SBU or during periods of unofficial detention. However, following a further visit to Ukraine in December 2017, the Council of Europe's Committee for the Prevention of Torture reported that they had received no further allegations of ill-treatment by the State Security Service. They further stated that the majority of persons who had recently been held in police custody indicated that they had been treated correctly. However, there were a number of credible allegations that police had used excessive force in arresting people and 'bringing them under control.' Such allegations were heard mainly in Kyiv, and relatively rarely elsewhere. In conclusion, the CPT delegation had the impression that ill-treatment had diminished overall since their visits of 2016, but that it was still too common, particularly in Kyiv (see [State police forces](#) and [Human rights abuses](#)).
- 2.2.6 Security forces generally prevented, or responded to, societal violence. However, there were times when they used excessive force to disperse protests or failed to prevent violence from taking place (see [State police forces](#)).
- 2.2.7 The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights was permitted to visit official places of detention in Government-controlled territory from August to November 2018, and was able to conduct confidential interviews with 67 conflict-related detainees in line with international standards. They found that certain pre-trial detention facilities had insufficient medical services. The UN Special Rapporteur on Torture

found that the detention centres he visited had very poor sanitary conditions and poor food (see [Conditions of detention](#)).

- 2.2.8 Although the constitution prohibits arbitrary or unlawful interference with privacy, family, home or correspondence, there were reports that such prohibitions were not respected. However, because there is no implementing legislation, many citizens were not aware of their rights, or that their rights had been infringed (see [Human rights abuses](#)).
- 2.2.9 Reports indicated that action was rarely taken to punish abuses by law enforcement agencies, especially when persons had been detained on grounds related to security or were perceived to be pro-separatist. In May 2018 the UN Special Rapporteur on Torture found that formal investigations into torture are rare, that medical examinations are flawed, that medical records may be altered to conceal evidence of torture, and that victims of abuses may be intimidated into withdrawing complaints. However, both members of parliament and the human rights ombudsman have authority to conduct investigations and in October 2018, it was reported that a State Bureau of Investigation is to be set up to address crimes committed by top state officials, law enforcement officials, military officers and judges. Compulsory human rights training is delivered to the security forces (see [Investigation of human rights abuses and impunity](#), [Avenues of redress](#) and [Training for security forces](#)).
- 2.2.10 In 2017, polls found that Ukrainians had low levels of trust in the judicial system. However, steps have been taken to address shortcomings. The Strategy for Reform of the Judicial System, approved in 2015, outlined the main priorities for 2015–20, including ensuring judicial independence. In September 2016, laws which launched judicial reform came into force, and in October 2017, amendments to various procedural codes led to further advances in judicial reform. Over 1,000 judges resigned voluntarily in 2017 due to requirements for more transparent declarations of income (see [Independence and effectiveness of the judiciary](#)).
- 2.2.11 Although there are guarantees of due process, there were reports that those with wealth or political influence were able to evade justice. There are also reports of violations of the right to a fair trial for persons charged with conflict-related crimes, particularly in relation to forced confessions and violation of the principle of presumption of innocence. There have also been physical attacks against lawyers representing such persons (see [Violation of rights](#)).
- 2.2.12 A person may appeal to the human rights ombudsman at any time, and also to the European Court of Human Rights, once Ukrainian legal remedies have been exhausted (see [Avenues of redress](#)).
- 2.2.13 In general, the state appears both willing and able to offer effective protection. A person's reluctance to seek protection does not necessarily mean that effective protection is not available. The possible shortcomings noted above are not sufficient to indicate that the state is generally unwilling or unable to offer protection. It should be noted that protection does not need to eliminate the risk of discrimination and violence. Decision makers must

consider each case on its facts. The onus is on the person to demonstrate why they would not be able to seek and obtain state protection.

- 2.2.14 For further information on effective protection for minority groups, see the Country Policy Information Notes on [Ukraine: Women fearing gender-based violence](#), [Ukraine: Sexual orientation and gender identity](#), [Ukraine: Minority groups](#), [Ukraine: Fear of organised criminal gangs](#) and [Ukraine: Victims of trafficking](#).
- 2.2.15 For information about the situation in Crimea and the Donbas, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk](#).
- 2.2.16 For further guidance on assessing the availability of state protection, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

Country information

Section 3 updated: 23 April 2019

3. Security apparatus

3.1 Structure

- 3.1.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated, 'The Ministry of Internal Affairs is responsible for maintaining internal security and order. The ministry oversees police and other law enforcement personnel. The SBU [Social Security Service] is responsible for state security broadly defined, nonmilitary intelligence, and counterintelligence and counterterrorism matters. The Ministry of Internal Affairs reports to the Cabinet of Ministers, and the SBU reports directly to the president.'¹
- 3.1.2 See [State police forces](#) and [Security Service of Ukraine \(Sluzhba Bespeky Ukrayiny, or SBU\)](#) for further information on these subjects.

[Back to Contents](#)

3.2 State police forces

- 3.2.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:
'Security forces generally prevented or responded to societal violence. At times, however, they used excessive force to disperse protests or, in some cases, failed to protect victims from harassment or violence. For example, on June 8, a group of violent nationalists from the National Druzhina organization - established with support from the National Corps - attacked and destroyed a Romani camp in Kyiv after its residents failed to respond to their ultimatum to leave the area within 24 hours. Police were present but made no arrests, and in a video of the attack posted on social media, police could be seen making casual conversation with the nationalists following the attack.'²
- 3.2.2 Since 2104, The United Kingdom, USA, Canada and the EU have all, financially and with training, supported comprehensive reform in the Ukrainian law enforcement and justice sectors^{3 4 5 6}.
- 3.2.3 World Atlas stated that Ukraine had '152,000 police officers'⁷ which is within the UN recommended levels of 300 police officers per 100 000 civilians⁸.
- 3.2.4 Since 2014 women have been able to join the police force and in 2018 21% (3,100) of Kyiv's patrol police force were women⁹.
- 3.2.5 The BBC news commented on 25 September 2015 that:

¹ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

² USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

³ Obama White House Archives, Fact Sheet: U.S. Assistance to Ukraine, 21 November 2014, [URL](#)

⁴ Canada Royal Mounted Police, Current Operation, Ukraine, 23 January 2019, [URL](#)

⁵ GOV.UK, UK Programme Assistance to Ukraine, 2019-19, [URL](#)

⁶ EU Neighbours, EU Assistance Mission to train 200 Ukraine police [...], 26 March 2018, [URL](#)

⁷ World Atlas, List of Countries by Number of Police Officers, Jan 2019, [URL](#)

⁸ World Atlas, List of Countries by Number of Police Officers, Jan 2019, [URL](#)

⁹ PRI, Ukraine's first female police officers [...], 2 August 2018, [URL](#)

‘Two thousand new patrol police are on the streets of the Ukrainian capital, Kiev - the most visible evidence that the new government is determined to take a new zero-tolerance approach to crime and corruption.

‘The experiment has been a success so far, at least in increasing public trust and interest in the police. Calls from the public requesting help have quadrupled since the newly trained recruits started work.

‘Now the reform is to be rolled out in other cities across the country.’¹⁰

3.2.6 Chatham House’s Research Paper, ‘Are Ukraine’s Anti-corruption Reforms Working?’, quoting various sources, published November 2018, noted:

‘Currently operating in 33 cities, the new patrol police formed in late 2014. It initially developed a positive reputation as a body recruited, trained and managed to a higher standard than the main part of the police force, although public enthusiasm for it appears to have waned. Its creation shows that an alliance of reformers and civil society organizations, with support from international partners, can lead to new organizations that act with higher levels of integrity than those inherited from the old system. However, the patrol police, which has around 13,000 officers, is only part of the front line of the police force, and it is responsible for a small portion of the overall force’s duties. Nevertheless, its symbolic value is considerable.

‘At the same time, the old system has proven resistant to change. An effort to reassess 70,000 police officers to establish their suitability for service in the reformed police faced delay and led to only 5,000 losing their jobs. Furthermore, all were able to appeal successfully against wrongful dismissal and were reinstated because of the way the new National Police Service Law had been drafted.’¹¹

3.2.7 Tetiana Gonchurak, a Ukrainian independent journalist and human rights campaigner, writing on 31 January 2018 on Open Democracy, an independent global media platform, stated, ‘Two years ago, the Ukrainian government decided to create a new national police force. But aside from the name, not much has changed’.¹² Her report, [Where is Ukraine’s new police force?](#), gave her analysis.

3.2.8 Amnesty International has criticized the police response to far-right violence against participants of the International Women’s Day marches in 2018. For further information, see: [‘Ukraine: Authorities failing women’s rights activists by pandering to far-right groups’](#)¹³

3.2.9 The [official website of the National Police](#) provided information about its structure.

3.2.10 See Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Sexual orientation and gender identity](#) for information about police treatment of LGBTI persons. See Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Minority groups](#) for information about police treatment of ethnic minority groups.

¹⁰ BBC News, ‘On patrol with Kiev’s New Police Force,’ 25 September 2015, [URL](#)

¹¹ Chatham House, ‘Are Ukraine’s Anti-corruption Reforms Working?’, November 2018, [URL](#)

¹² Open Democracy, ‘Where is Ukraine’s new police force?’, 31 January 2018 [URL](#)

¹³ Amnesty International, ‘Ukraine: authorities failing women’s rights activists [...],’ March 2018, [URL](#)

- 3.2.11 See [Security apparatus: State police forces](#) for further information about the Police. See [Human rights abuses](#) for further information on this subject.

[Back to Contents](#)

3.3 Security Service of Ukraine (Sluzhba Bespeky Ukrayiny, or SBU)

- 3.3.1 See [Security apparatus: Structure](#) for information about management of the SBU. See [Arbitrary detention](#) and [Human rights abuses by the security forces](#) for information about these subjects in connection with the SBU.

[Back to Contents](#)

3.4 Armed forces

- 3.4.1 For information about the Ukrainian armed forces, see [Global Fire Power, Ukraine](#).

- 3.4.2 For information about conscription, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Military service](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

Section 4 updated: 23 April 2019

4. Human rights abuses by the security forces

4.1 Human rights abuses

- 4.1.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

‘Although the constitution and law prohibit torture and other cruel and unusual punishment, there were reports that law enforcement authorities engaged in such abuse. While courts cannot legally use as evidence in court proceedings confessions and statements made under duress to police by persons in custody, there were reports that police and other law enforcement officials abused and, at times, tortured persons in custody to obtain confessions.

[...]

‘Abuse of prisoners and detainees by police remained a widespread problem. In its report on the seventh periodic visit to the country, published on September 6, the Council of Europe’s Committee for the Prevention of Torture (CPT) expressed concern over a considerable number of recent and credible allegations from detained persons regarding excessive use of force by police and physical abuse aimed at obtaining additional information or extracting a confession.’¹⁴

- 4.1.2 The USSD HR Report 2018 further stated:

‘There were continued reports that authorities had used torture against individuals detained on national security grounds. According to the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights Human Rights [sic] Monitoring Mission (HRMMU) and human rights groups, most of these abuses were associated with the SBU [State Security Service]. The HRMMU noted most related cases occurred during prior years but were only documented during the year [2017]. According to a UN Subcommittee on the Prevention of

¹⁴ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

Torture (SPT) report released in May [2017] and based on two 2016 visits to Ukraine, the SPT “received numerous and serious allegations of acts that, if proven, would amount to torture and mistreatment. Persons interviewed by the Subcommittee in various parts of the country have recounted beatings, electrocutions, mock executions, asphyxiations, acts of intimidation and threats of sexual violence against themselves and their family members. In the light of all the work done and experience gained during the visit, the Subcommittee has no difficulty in concluding that these allegations are likely to be true. Many of the above-mentioned acts are alleged to have occurred while the persons concerned were under the control of the State Security Service or during periods of unofficial detention.”

‘According to Human Rights Watch, on August 15 [2017], SBU officers in Dnipropetrovsk Oblast forced 29-year-old Daria Mastikasheva out of her car, pushed her to the ground, beat her, blindfolded her, and took her to a basement facility, where she was interrogated and tortured overnight, including by suffocation, to force her to confess on video to collaborating with Russian security services. She agreed to a video confession only after the officers threatened to harm her family. At year’s end Mastikasheva was awaiting trial on treason and weapons possession charges.’¹⁵

- 4.1.3 Following a visit to Ukraine in December 2017, the Council of Europe’s Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT) published a report in September 2018, the executive summary of which stated:

‘As had been the case during the CPT’s previous visit to Ukraine in 2016, the majority of persons who were, or recently had been, in police custody indicated that the police had treated them correctly. Further, no allegations of physical ill-treatment were received in respect of officers of the State Security Service of Ukraine (SSU) or of police officers performing custodial tasks in temporary holding facilities (ITTs).

‘However, the delegation received a considerable number of recent and credible allegations from detained persons regarding the excessive use of force during apprehension by the police (mostly plainclothes operational officers, more rarely uniformed patrol police officers), as well as allegations of physical ill-treatment after being brought under control, mainly consisting of kicks, punches and truncheon blows, as well as too tight and prolonged handcuffing.

‘Such allegations were heard more frequently in Kyiv than in other regions visited, and it was also mostly in the capital that the delegation received allegations regarding physical ill-treatment by operational officers during initial questioning, with the aim of obtaining additional information or extracting a confession; outside Kyiv, such allegations were received relatively rarely, the least frequently in Chernivtsi and Ivano-Frankivsk regions.

‘Overall, the delegation gained the impression that, compared to the findings of the 2016 visit, the severity of the ill-treatment alleged had diminished.

¹⁵ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

However, the frequency of allegations remained at a worrying level, especially in Kyiv.¹⁶

4.1.4 For further information, see [Executive summary of CPT report](#).

4.1.5 After a visit to Ukraine in April and May 2018, the UN Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment (OHCHR) stated the following in his preliminary observations:

‘I received numerous allegations of torture and ill-treatment at the hands of the police, including against juveniles as young as 14 years-old, almost always occurring at the time of apprehension and interrogation. Most inmates reported that such treatment was used to intimidate them or to force them to confess an alleged crime. In addition to threats and insults, police forces reportedly resorted to kicking and beating, used suffocation techniques, most notably by placing plastic bags over the head, suspension and prolonged stress position. Numerous inmates also reported having been electrocuted and, in some cases, subjected to mock executions. Several detainees showed signs of depression and post-traumatic stress disorder and some still displayed visible marks of ill-treatment and torture. Others reported having been subjected to techniques of torture specifically designed to leave no marks.[...] I have not met any detainees held in local police stations in the course of my visit. However, a number of inmates whom we interviewed claimed to have been detained and ill-treated for several days in unofficial places of detention before being officially apprehended by the police.’¹⁷

4.1.6 The Special Rapporteur further stated, ‘In some institutions, I have also noted a perceptible reluctance of victims to speak about ill-treatment, both because of their fear of reprisals and their general distrust in the ability and willingness of the judicial authorities to hear their claims.’¹⁸

4.1.7 In the World Report 2019, which covered events of 2018, Human Rights Watch (HRW) stated:

‘Ukraine’s Security Service (SBU) continued to deny the secret and prolonged detention of 18 civilians in its Kharkiv secret detention facility from 2014 to 2016. All 18 were unofficially freed by the end of 2016 and their detention was never acknowledged.

‘In February, one of the former detainees, Konstantyn Beskorovaynyi, was reinstated as a plaintiff in a case he filed with the prosecutor’s office in July 2016. In March, a court ruled to reopen the criminal investigation. Investigations are stalled in the cases of four others who filed complaints.’¹⁹

4.1.8 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

‘The constitution prohibits [Arbitrary or Unlawful Interference with Privacy, Family, Home, or Correspondence], but there were reports authorities generally did not respect the prohibitions.

¹⁶ CPT, Executive summary of report following visit of December 2017, 6 September 2018, [URL](#)

¹⁷ OHCHR, ‘Preliminary observations and recommendations [...],’ 24 May 2018, [URL](#)

¹⁸ OHCHR, ‘Preliminary observations and recommendations [...],’ 24 May 2018, [URL](#)

¹⁹ HRW, World Report 2019, Ukraine, 17 January 2019, [URL](#)

'By law, the SBU may not conduct surveillance or searches without a court-issued warrant. The SBU and law enforcement agencies, however, sometimes conducted searches without a proper warrant. In an emergency authorities may initiate a search without prior court approval, but they must seek court approval immediately after the investigation begins. Citizens have the right to examine any dossier in the possession of the SBU that concerns them; they have the right to recover losses resulting from an investigation. There was no implementing legislation, and authorities generally did not respect these rights, and many citizens were not aware of their rights or that authorities had violated their privacy.

'There were some reports that the government had accessed private communications and monitored private movements without appropriate legal authority. For example on April 26, a judge of the Uzhhorod city court complained of illegal surveillance. Representatives of the National Guard who were entrusted with guarding the court premises had allegedly installed a listening device in his office. Police opened an investigation into the complaint.'²⁰

- 4.1.9 See also [Conditions of detention](#) and [Arbitrary detention](#) for further information about human rights abuses.

[Back to Contents](#)

4.2 Investigation of human rights abuses and impunity

4.2.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

'Civilian authorities generally had control over law enforcement agencies but rarely took action to punish abuses committed by security forces.

'Impunity for abuses by law enforcement agencies remained a significant problem that was frequently highlighted by the HRMMU in its reports as well as by other human rights groups. The HRMMU noted authorities were unwilling to investigate allegations of torture and other abuses, particularly when the victims had been detained on grounds related to national security or were seen as pro-Russian.

'While authorities sometimes brought charges against members of the security services, cases often remained under investigation without being brought to trial while authorities allowed alleged perpetrators to continue their work. According to an April report by the Expert Center for Human Rights, only 3 percent of criminal cases against law enforcement authorities for physical abuse of detainees were transferred to court. In addition, human rights groups criticized the lack of progress in investigations of alleged crimes in areas retaken by the government from Russia-led forces, resulting in continuing impunity for these crimes. In particular, investigations of alleged crimes committed by Russia-led forces in Slovyansk and Kramatorsk in 2014 appeared stalled. Human rights groups believed that many local law enforcement personnel collaborated with Russia-led forces when they controlled the cities.'²¹

²⁰ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.f, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

²¹ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

4.2.2 In their report of December 2018, OHCHR stated:

‘OHCHR notes that the investigation into the killing of one protester near the SBU office in Khmelnytskyi on 19 February 2014 has stalled. After being deployed to the Joint Forces Operation area in eastern Ukraine, the suspect remained unreachable for the investigation and as a result on 30 July 2018, was put on a wanted list. As of the date of this report, the suspect has not been apprehended despite the obligation of his military commanders to facilitate investigations.

‘OHCHR noted that, on 31 October, the Special Investigations Department of the Prosecutor General’s Office charged an Internal Troops sniper of killing a protester at Instytutska Street in Kyiv in the morning of 20 February 2014. On 3 November, he was placed in custody for 60 days.

‘Meanwhile, the trial in the case of the killing of 47 other protesters killed at Instytutska Street on the same date is ongoing. OHCHR notes that the protracted trial lasting for almost four years has not only affected the rights of the victims, but also those of the five defendants who have remained in detention, two for more than 4.5 years and three for almost four years.’²²

4.2.3 In the same report, OHCHR further noted:

‘OHCHR noted no substantial progress in the investigations and legal proceedings connected to the violent events of 2 May 2014 in Odesa, which led to the death of 48 people, with no one yet held accountable for any of these acts.

‘On 26 October 2018, the Kyivskyi district court of Odesa ruled to return to the prosecutor’s office the indictment against three fire brigade officials accused of negligence of their duties. This is the second time the indictment has been returned since the case was brought to court in 2016. In the case against the only “pro-unity” activist accused of killing, three court hearings were adjourned due to the failure of victims to appear and dismissal of the presiding judge. On 15 November 2018, the court granted the defence’s motion regarding the case to be considered by the jury trial.

‘No progress was achieved in the appeal proceedings against the acquittal of 19 individuals accused of mass disturbances in the Odesa city centre on 2 May 2014, which resulted in the killing of six men. On 5 October 2018, the Court of Appeal for Mykolaiv region ruled to issue a writ of attachment for the seven acquitted who regularly failed to appear in the Court, ensuring their presence to avoid further delays. Only three of them appeared for the next hearing on 12 November, which was adjourned because one judge from the panel was ill.’²³

4.2.4 Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL) published an article in November 2018 which stated:

‘There has [...] been dissatisfaction with the pace of arrests of those responsible for the 100 protester deaths during Euromaidan, during which 13 security forces were also killed.

²² OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...],’ 17 December 2018, paragraphs 64 to 66, [URL](#)

²³ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...],’ 17 December 2018, paragraphs 67 to 69, [URL](#)

‘Serhiy Horbatiuk, chief of the special investigations directorate of Ukraine's Prosecutor-General's Office, said on November 21 that investigators are probing 470 crimes committed against demonstrators during the uprising.

‘He added that some 289 cases have been sent to the courts and 52 people have thus far been found guilty. Nine people have been given jail sentences.

‘But Horbatiuk said he was surprised that 33 suspects are still serving in the Interior Ministry and national police force, many in administrative posts. He criticized the courts for their slow pace in prosecuting the cases.

“The investigations into the Euromaidan crimes have not become a government priority,” Horbatiuk said.’²⁴

- 4.2.5 For information about abuses by both government and Russian-backed forces in Crimea and the Donbas, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

4.3 Avenues of redress

- 4.3.1 In May 2018, the UN Special Rapporteur on torture stated the following after his visit to Ukraine:

‘[...] despite persistent allegations of systematic torture and other ill-treatment made in relation to the aftermath of the conflict of 2014, formal investigations and prosecutions of such allegations appear to be rare, thus creating a strong perception of de facto impunity for acts of torture and other ill-treatment. [...] Several interviewees who had filed a complaint for acts of torture with the Office of the Prosecutor reported that law enforcement officials intimidated them or their relatives, pressuring them to withdraw their complaints. Furthermore, the forensic expert accompanying my mission noted that medical personnel often lacked the expertise to conduct efficient and genuine documentation of acts of torture. Interviewees further reported that lawyers – state or private - did not make any real efforts to present their case. I also note with concern that detainees do not appear to have access to their personal medical and judicial records. In some cases, that I have been able to verify, these records seemed to have been tampered with a view to conceal potential evidence of torture and other ill-treatment. This observation concerns particularly the documentation of physical injuries, which is does not appear to be systematically undertaken, or not in accordance with the international standards set forth in the Istanbul Protocol’.²⁵

- 4.3.2 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated, ‘Under the law members of the parliament have authority to conduct investigations and public hearings into law enforcement problems. The human rights ombudsman may also initiate investigations into abuses by security forces.’²⁶

- 4.3.3 In October 2018, Euromaidan Press reported on the creation of the State Bureau of Investigation:

²⁴ RFE/RL, ‘Ukraine Marks Euromaidan's Fifth Anniversary [...],’ 21 November 2018, [URL](#)

²⁵ OHCHR, ‘Preliminary observations and recommendations [...],’ 24 May 2018, [URL](#)

²⁶ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

‘A new law enforcement institution is to be created in Ukraine for the purposes of tackling problems related to crimes committed by top officials, law enforcement officials, military officers and judges. The creation of the State Bureau of Investigation (SBI) will lead to changes for other law enforcement agencies in Ukraine. [...]

‘SBI is a central body of executive power in the structure of the Cabinet of Ministers. Ukraine pledged to create it when entering the Council of Europe. Liemenov [Oleksandr Liemienov, a co-founder of StateWatch and the head of a Internal Competition Commission of the SBI] explains that the new institution will take over investigative functions from the Prosecutor General Office (PGO). Only public prosecution in court and a procedural guidance of investigations will be left for the PGO. [...]

‘Regarding corruption, the new bureau will be dealing with cases involving amounts of up to UAH 800,000 (\$28,300), meaning B category corruption. Investigation of top corruption cases (over \$28,300) will be assigned to the National Anti-Corruption Bureau, with low level corruption cases left in the police’s hands.

‘In general, the newly created agency will be dealing with crimes committed by ex-presidents, MPs, judges, law enforcement officials, top state officials, including the Anti-Corruption Bureau and the Specialized Anti-Corruption Prosecutor’s Office. [...]

‘Liemenov explains that launching the SBI is a complex reform in itself. It will also lead to changes within the Security Services of Ukraine (SSU) and the National Police. Creating the SBI should also lead to the elimination of the military prosecutor’s office – after the launch, the new institutions will be dealing with military crimes.’²⁷

[Back to Contents](#)

4.4 Training for security forces

4.4.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

‘The Ministry of Internal Affairs indicated it provides 80 hours of compulsory human rights training to security forces, focusing on the principles of the European Convention on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms. Law enforcement training institutions also include courses on human rights, rule of law, constitutional rights, tolerance and nondiscrimination, prevention of domestic violence, and freedom from cruel, inhuman, or degrading punishment.’²⁸

[Back to Contents](#)

Section 5 updated: 23 April 2019

5. Arrest and detention

5.1 Legal rights

5.1.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

²⁷ Euromaidan Press, ‘Ukraine may lose key new investigative institution [...],’ 29 October 2018, [URL](#)

²⁸ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.c, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

‘By law, authorities may detain a suspect for three days without a warrant, after which a judge must issue a warrant authorizing continued detention. Authorities in some cases detained persons for longer than three days without a warrant.

‘Prosecutors must bring detainees before a judge within 72 hours, and pretrial detention should not exceed six months for minor crimes and 12 months for serious ones. Persons have the right to consult a lawyer upon their detention. According to the law, prosecutors may detain suspects accused of terrorist activities for up to 30 days without charges or a bench warrant. Under the law, citizens have the right to be informed of the charges brought against them. Authorities must promptly inform detainees of their rights and immediately notify family members of an arrest. Police often did not follow these procedures. Police at times failed to keep records or register detained suspects, and courts often extended detention to allow police more time to obtain confessions. In its September report, the CPT expressed concern about a widespread practice of unrecorded detention, in particular, the unrecorded presence in police stations of persons “invited” for “informal talks” with police, and noted that they encountered several allegations of physical mistreatment that took place during a period of unrecorded detention. Authorities occasionally held suspects incommunicado, in some cases for several weeks.

[...]

‘The law provides for bail, but many defendants could not pay the required amounts. Courts sometimes imposed travel restrictions as an alternative to pretrial confinement.’²⁹

[Back to Contents](#)

5.2 Arbitrary detention

5.2.1 In 2019, OHCHR expressed its concern ‘about the practice of arbitrary arrest, incommunicado detention, torture and ill-treatment of civilians in government-controlled territory. During the reporting period [16 November 2018 to 15 February 2019], OHCHR documented two cases of arbitrary detention of civilians allegedly by officers of the Security Service of Ukraine (SBU)’.³⁰

5.2.2 The same report stated:

‘In at least two cases, documented during the reporting period, victims were arbitrarily arrested during daytime allegedly by SBU officers. OHCHR received information that several SBU officers in camouflage uniforms, armed with machine guns entered the house of an Armenian national and asylum seeker in Ukraine, in Svitlodarsk on 13 December 2018. SBU searched his house without a warrant and seized his electronic equipment and documents. They threatened to deport him to Azerbaijan or Crimea, and his family to “no man’s land”. He told OHCHR that they then handcuffed him, put a bag over his head and took him to a basement, where they interrogated him, accusing him of espionage for the Russian and Armenian

²⁹ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.d, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

³⁰ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...]’, 15 February 2019, paragraph 10, [URL](#)

intelligence. He said SBU officers periodically beat him, each time for 20-30 minutes, to force him to confess. The man agreed to confess to the SBU accusations on video camera after being threatened at gun point. Two days later, they took him to Kyiv, held him in an apartment and continued to beat him, inflicting severe pain and leaving numerous bruises on his body. On 17 December, SBU officers took him to a hospital for his injuries, registering him under a fake name. He said doctors recommended hospitalization, but SBU officers took him to another apartment and held him there for around two weeks. At one point, he did not receive food for two days. Finally, on 29 December, the SBU released him, telling him to keep silent about his ordeal.

'In another case, on 15 November 2018, two men, allegedly SBU officers, wearing camouflage and masks detained a Russian citizen in Kyiv. They handcuffed him and took him to an unknown location. On 23 November, after the man's wife reported his disappearance, the police opened a criminal investigation, but closed it five days later. On 26 December, a prosecutor's office instructed the police to reopen the investigation. On 30 December, the man's personal information (name, surname, date of birth, and alleged criminal charges) appeared on the Myrotvorets website. As of 15 February 2019, his relatives have no information about his whereabouts'.³¹

- 5.2.3 In a report published in December 2018, the OHCHR stated, 'During the reporting period [August to November 2018], OHCHR documented cases when people were detained by the State Security Service (SBU) and charged with financing terrorism for owning businesses and/or paying "taxes" in territory controlled by "Donetsk people's republic" and "Luhansk people's republic". OHCHR is concerned that such practice may continue and more people can be detained under the same charges.'³²
- 5.2.4 For further information about the State Security Service, see [Security Service of Ukraine \(Sluzhba Bespeky Ukrayiny, or SBU\)](#). For further information about human rights abuses, see [Conditions of detention](#) and [Human rights abuses by the security forces](#). For further information about the Donbas, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

Section 6 updated: 23 April 2019

6. Rule of law and the judiciary

6.1 Structure

- 6.1.1 Justice in Ukraine is carried out exclusively by courts which, according to the Constitution, are independent from other bodies. The jurisdiction of courts extends to all relations in the territory of the State³³.
- 6.1.2 A new law on judicial system was adopted by Parliament in June 2016 and replaced the previous four-tier court system with a three-tier one and provided for the new structure of the Supreme Court. The court system consists of local courts, courts of appeal, high-specialized courts focused on

³¹ OHCHR, 'Report on the human rights situation [...],' 15 February 2019, paragraphs 48 to 50, [URL](#)

³² OHCHR, 'Report on the human rights situation [...],' 17 December 2018, paragraph 48, [URL](#)

³³ Hauser global Law School Programme, A Research Guide to Ukrainian Law, June 2017, [URL](#)

corruption and the protection of intellectual property rights and the Supreme Court of Ukraine³⁴.

[Back to Contents](#)

6.2 Trial procedures

6.2.1 The USSD HR Report stated:

‘A single judge decides most cases, although two judges and three public assessors who have some legal training hear trials on charges carrying the maximum sentence of life imprisonment. The law provides for cross-examination of witnesses by both prosecutors and defense attorneys and for plea bargaining.

‘The law presumes defendants are innocent, and they cannot be legally compelled to testify or confess, although high conviction rates called into question the legal presumption of innocence. Defendants have the right to be informed promptly and in detail of the charges against them, with interpretation as needed; to a public trial without undue delay; to be present at their trial, to communicate privately with an attorney of their choice (or one provided at public expense); and to have adequate time and facilities to prepare a defense. The law also allows defendants to confront witnesses against them, to present witnesses and evidence, and the right to appeal. ‘Trials are open to the public, but some judges prohibited media from observing proceedings. While trials must start no later than three weeks after charges are filed, prosecutors seldom met this requirement. Human rights groups reported officials occasionally monitored meetings between defense attorneys and their clients.’³⁵

[Back to Contents](#)

6.3 Independence and effectiveness of the judiciary

6.3.1 According to the World Justice Project Rule of Law Index 2017-18, out of 113 countries Ukraine was ranked 77th according to its rule of law requirements implementation³⁶ and 101st out of 109 countries by the Index of Public Integrity 2017 for its judicial independence³⁷.

6.3.2 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated that ‘courts were inefficient and remained vulnerable to political pressure and corruption. Confidence in the judiciary remained low.’³⁸ The same report stated:

‘There were some reports that the government had accessed private communications and monitored private movements without appropriate legal authority. For example on April 26 [2018], a judge of the Uzhhorod city court complained of illegal surveillance. Representatives of the National Guard who were entrusted with guarding the court premises had allegedly installed a listening device in his office. Police opened an investigation into the complaint.’³⁹

³⁴ Hauser global Law School Programme, A Research Guide to Ukrainian Law, June 2017, [URL](#)

³⁵ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.e, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

³⁶ World Justice Project, Rule of Law Index, 2017/18, [URL](#)

³⁷ Index of Public Integrity, 2017, Judicial Independence, [URL](#)

³⁸ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.e, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

³⁹ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.f, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

6.3.3 In the 'Nations in Transit 2018' report, Freedom House stated:

'Persistent political capture of the country's judicial system continued to pose a threat to the implementation of other reforms in Ukraine, including anticorruption efforts, throughout 2017.

'In 2015, Ukraine approved the Strategy for Reform of the Judicial System. This outlined the main priorities for 2015–20, including ensuring judicial independence, improving judicial governance, increasing the judiciary's transparency and professionalism, and building public trust in the justice system. In 2017, Ukrainians' trust in the judiciary remained low: only 7 percent trust the courts, and only 9.5 percent trust prosecutors. Businesses' level of trust in the justice system is, on average, 1.82 on a 5-point scale, with corruption, inefficiency of the court system, and overloaded courts seen as the main reasons for a lack of fair justice. On 30 September 2016, the laws that launched Ukraine's judicial reform came into force. For 2017, the reform prescribed the selection of new Supreme Court judges, introduction of judge qualifications at different levels, formation of an anticorruption court, introduction of electronic tools in the judicial system, and improvement of the legal framework for further reform. On 3 October [2017], the parliament passed amendments to various procedural codes that further advanced judicial reform.

'As part of the reform, the High Qualification Commission of Judges of Ukraine conducted an open competition for new justices to the Supreme Court, in which 1,436 applicants competed for positions. On 29 September [2017], the commission submitted 111 candidates for presidential approval. However, on 3 October [2017], the Public Council on Integrity called on President Poroshenko not to approve the proposed candidates, as 25 of them had not passed the integrity qualifications. The Public Integrity Council alleged that these candidates had previously engaged in politically motivated decisions, bans of public assemblies, violations of human rights, or had not fulfilled their income-declaration requirements with sufficient transparency. In addition, the council criticized some of the selection procedures and appealed to the president to conduct an independent audit of the process.

'The vetting of judge qualifications for different positions continued throughout the year. The overall number of judges continued to decline, and more than 3,000 judges have resigned, while 172 were fired due to disciplinary actions. As a result of the requirement for more transparent income declarations, over 1,000 judges voluntarily resigned from their positions.'⁴⁰

6.3.4 The report also referred to the impact of the justice system on work to combat corruption:

'Still, the ineffectiveness of the judicial system threatens achievements in anticorruption reform. Newly created bodies like the National Anticorruption Bureau of Ukraine (NABU) and the Special Anticorruption Prosecutor's Office face significant impediments in bringing cases to court. Only 27 convictions arose from 107 criminal proceedings that went to trial. The Law

⁴⁰ Freedom House, 'Nations in Transit 2018,' Ukraine, 11 April 2018, Judicial Framework [...], [URL](#)

on the Judiciary and Status of Judges, adopted together with the package of constitutional amendments in 2016 as part of the wider judicial reform, recommended the establishment of the High Anticorruption Court under a separate law. Despite the president's publicly declared interest in creating an anticorruption court, civil society organizations (CSOs) have accused Poroshenko of trying to postpone the legislative approval process. As a result of pressure from CSOs and international donors, and following a Venice Commission recommendation, the president introduced draft legislation at the end of the year, which international institutions criticized for its envisaged selection procedure for judges, proposed jurisdiction of the court, and possible further delays in implementing the legislation. By year's end, five alternative drafts were registered by the president and MPs.

'In April, the parliament voted against the Law on the Constitutional Court, which tried to bring legislation governing the Constitutional Court in line with the 2016 constitutional amendments, thereby stemming attempts to make this institution more independent. The parliament reviewed and approved another draft law on the Constitutional Court in July [2017]. Experts criticized this draft law for not establishing clear procedures for the competitive selection of judges.'⁴¹

[Back to Contents](#)

6.4 Access

- 6.4.1 In its June 2017 paper, 'Opinion on the Law of Ukraine on the Judiciary and the Status of Judges,' the Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights noted that the law 'guarantees to everyone the protection of his/her rights within a reasonable time by an "independent, impartial and fair court", equal protection and access to court.'⁴²

[Back to Contents](#)

6.5 Legal aid and other assistance

- 6.5.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated: 'Under the law the government must provide attorneys for indigent defendants. Compliance was inconsistent because of a shortage of defense attorneys or because attorneys, citing low government compensation, refused to defend indigent clients.'⁴³

[Back to Contents](#)

6.6 Lawyers

- 6.6.1 In a report published in December 2018, OHCHR stated:
- 'In a worrying trend, OHCHR documented continued attacks on lawyers representing defendants charged with crimes against national or public security. On 28 September [2018], approximately 15 members of the extreme right-wing group C14 physically attacked a lawyer defending a local journalist accused of high treason for his publications and assaulted another journalist observing the trial – as observed by OHCHR in Koroliovskiyi district court of Zhytomyr. Police who arrived after the incident did not apprehend

⁴¹ Freedom House, 'Nations in Transit 2018,' Ukraine, 11 April 2018, Judicial Framework [...], [URL](#)

⁴² Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 'Opinion on the Law [...],' 30 June 2017, [URL](#)

⁴³ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.e, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

the perpetrators, allowing them to stay in the courtroom when the hearing resumed after the break.¹⁴⁴

[Back to Contents](#)

6.7 Violation of rights

- 6.7.1 The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) ‘[...] continued documenting violations of the right to a fair trial of individuals charged with conflict-related criminal cases, in particular those related to forced confessions and violation of presumption of innocence. Physical attacks against lawyers dealing with such cases remain a concern.’¹⁴⁵
- 6.7.2 In February 2019, OHCHR expressed its concern that ‘protracted trials in conflict-related criminal cases might be caused, inter alia, by the lack of judges. In the majority of conflict-related criminal cases, the courts schedule hearings only once every month or two’.¹⁴⁶
- 6.7.3 In February 2019, OHCHR’s report on human rights from 16 November 2018 to 15 February 2019 stated:
- ‘OHCHR notes the persistent practice of prolonged pre-trial detention and the use of pressure to obtain forced confession or plea bargains. OHCHR documented 89 violations of the right to a fair trial in conflict-related criminal cases. During the reporting period, OHCHR continued to observe a worrying trend of convicting individuals affiliated or linked with armed groups of “Donetsk people’s republic” and “Luhansk people’s republic” based on guilty pleas and confessions without material evidence. In 35 out of 60 verdicts in conflict-related criminal cases, defendants pled guilty or admitted guilt. In 24 out of those 35 cases prosecutors presented no material evidence, giving rise to concerns about substantiality of the charges. In four cases defendants were sentenced to as much time as they had already spent in pre-trial detention and were thus immediately released. OHCHR is concerned that defendants could see pleading guilty to a crime as the only way to be released from detention in the context of a protracted trial. The wide application of plea bargains in conflict-related criminal cases is problematic due to the practice of coercing defendants to admit guilt, including through the use of physical violence, as documented by OHCHR’.¹⁴⁷
- 6.7.4 Freedom House stated, ‘Although due process guarantees exist, in practice individuals with financial resources and political influence can escape prosecution for wrongdoing.’¹⁴⁸

[Back to Contents](#)

6.8 Avenues of redress

- 6.8.1 The USSD HR Report 2018 stated:

¹⁴⁴ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...]’, 17 December 2018, paragraph 60, [URL](#)

¹⁴⁵ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...]’, 17 December 2018, paragraph 10, [URL](#)

¹⁴⁶ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...]’, 15 February 2019, paragraph 67, [URL](#)

¹⁴⁷ OHCHR, ‘Report on the human rights situation [...]’, 15 February 2019, paragraphs 62 to 64, [URL](#)

¹⁴⁸ Freedom House, ‘Freedom in the world 2019,’ Ukraine, Section F2, 4 February 2019, [URL](#)

'The constitution and law provide for the right to seek redress for any decisions, actions, or omissions of national and local government officials that violate citizens' human rights. An inefficient and corrupt judicial system limited the right of redress. Individuals may also file a collective legal challenge to legislation they believe may violate basic rights and freedoms. Individuals may appeal to the human rights ombudsman at any time and to the ECHR after exhausting domestic legal remedies.'⁴⁹

[Back to Contents](#)

Section 7 updated: 30 January 2019

7. Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk

- 7.1.1 See Country Policy and Information Note on [Ukraine: Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk](#) for information about security and justice in these areas of the country.

[Back to Contents](#)

⁴⁹ USSD HR Report 2018, Ukraine, Section 1.e, 13 March 2019, [URL](#)

Terms of Reference

A 'Terms of Reference' (ToR) is a broad outline of what the CPIN seeks to cover. They form the basis for the [country information section](#). The Home Office's Country Policy and Information Team uses some standardised ToRs, depending on the subject, and these are then adapted depending on the country concerned.

For this particular CPIN, the following topics were identified prior to drafting as relevant and on which research was undertaken:

- Security apparatus
 - Structure
 - State police force
 - Security service of Ukraine (Sluzhba Bespeky Ukrayiny, or SBU)
 - Armed forces
- Human rights abuses by the security forces
 - Human rights abuses
 - Investigation of human rights abuses and impunity
 - Avenues of redress
 - Training for security forces
- Arrest and detention
 - Legal rights
 - Conditions of detention
 - Arbitrary detention
- Rule of law and the judiciary
 - Trial procedures
 - Independence and effectiveness of the judiciary
 - Legal aid and other assistance
 - Lawyers
 - Violation of rights
 - Avenues of redress
- Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk

[Back to Contents](#)

Bibliography

Sources cited

Amnesty International, 'Ukraine: Authorities failing women's rights activists by pandering to far-right groups,' March 2018, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/03/ukraine-authorities-failing-womens-rights-activists-by-pandering-to-far-right-groups/>, last accessed: 23 April 2019

BBC News, 'On patrol with Kiev's New Police Force,' 25 September 2015, <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/av/world-europe-34333220/on-patrol-with-kiev-s-new-police-force>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Canada Royal Mounted Police, Current Operation, Ukraine, 23 January 2019, <http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/en/current-operations>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Chatham House, 'Are Ukraine's Anti-corruption Reforms Working?,' November 2018, <https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/publications/research/2018-11-19-ukraine-anti-corruption-reforms-lough-dubrovskiy.pdf>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Council of Europe, European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT), 6 September 2018, <https://rm.coe.int/16808d2c2b>, last accessed: 4 January 2019

EU Neighbours, 'EU Assistance Mission to train 200 Ukraine police instructors in safety techniques,' 26 March 2018, <https://www.euneighbours.eu/en/east/stay-informed/news/eu-assistance-mission-train-200-ukrainian-police-instructors-safety>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Euromaidan Press, 'Ukraine may lose key new investigative institution to obsession with anti-corruption agenda,' 29 October 2018, <http://euromaidanpress.com/2018/10/29/ukraine-may-lose-state-investigative-bureau-to-obsession-with-anti-corruption-agenda/>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

Freedom House

'Nations in Transit 2018,' Ukraine, 11 April 2018, <https://freedomhouse.org/report/nations-transit/2018/ukraine>, last accessed: 4 January 2019

'Freedom in the world 2019,' Ukraine, 4 February 2019, <https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2019/ukraine>, last accessed: 12 April 2019

Global Fire Power, Ukraine military strength, undated, https://www.globalfirepower.com/country-military-strength-detail.asp?country_id=Ukraine, last accessed: 30 January 2019

GOV.UK, UK Programme Assistance to Ukraine, 2018-19, last updated 20 November 2018, <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-programme-assistance-to-ukraine-2018-2019>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Hauser Global Law School Programme, 'A Research Guide to Ukrainian Law,' June 2017, <http://www.nyulawglobal.org/globalex/Ukraine1.html>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Human Rights Watch (HRW), World Report 2019, Ukraine, 17 January 2019, <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/ukraine>, last accessed: 18

January 2019

Index of Public Integrity, 2017, Judicial Independence, <https://integrity-index.org/?yr=2017>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Obama White House Archives, 'Fact Sheet: U.S. Assistance to Ukraine,' 21 November 2014, <https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/11/21/fact-sheet-us-assistance-ukraine>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 'Opinion on the Law of Ukraine on the judiciary and the status of judges,' 30 June 2017, <https://www.osce.org/odihr/335406?download=true>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR)

'Preliminary observations and recommendations of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Mr. Nils Melzer, on his official visit to Ukraine 28 May - 8 June 2018,' 24 May 2018, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23193&LangID=E>, last accessed: 23 April 2019

'Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine, 16 August to 15 November 2018,' 17 December 2018, <https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Countries/ENACARegion/Pages/UARports.aspx>, last accessed: 29 January 2019

'Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine, 16 November 2018 to 15 February 2019,' 15 February 2019, <https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/ReportUkraine16Nov2018-15Feb2019.pdf>, last accessed: 23 April 2019

Open Democracy, 'Where is Ukraine's new police force?,' 31 January 2018 <https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/where-is-ukraines-new-police-force/>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

PRI, 'Ukraine's first female police officers won't be posing for selfies anymore. They're too busy doing their jobs,' 2 August 2018, <https://www.pri.org/stories/2018-08-02/ukraines-first-female-police-officers-wont-be-posing-selfies-anymore-theyre-too>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL), 'Ukraine Marks Euromaidan's Fifth Anniversary, Amid Lack Of Prosecutions,' 21 November 2018, <https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-salutes-slain-euromaidan-activists-on-fifth-anniversary-of-uprising/29612874.html>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

United States Department of State, Country Report on Human Rights Practices for 2018 (USSD HR Report 2018), Ukraine, 13 March 2019, <https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2018&dliid=289193>, last accessed: 12 April 2019

World Atlas, 'List of Countries by Number of Police Officers,' 19 September 2017, <https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/list-of-countries-by-number-of-police-officers.html>, last accessed: 20 March 2019

World Justice Project, Rule of Law Index, 2017/8, https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/WJP-ROLI-2018-June-Online-Edition_0.pdf, last accessed: 20 March 2019

[Back to Contents](#)

Sources consulted but not cited

Amnesty International, World report 2017/18, Ukraine, 22 February 2018, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/ukraine/report-ukraine/>, last accessed: 18 February 2019

Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Ukraine Country Brief, updated March 2018, <https://dfat.gov.au/geo/ukraine/Pages/ukraine-country-brief.aspx>, last accessed: 29 January 2019

Bertelsmann Stiftung, BTI 2018, Ukraine Country Report, <https://www.bti-project.org/en/reports/country-reports/detail/itc/UKR/>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

Hromadske, 'Ukraine's Police Reform: What's Really Going On?' 16 November 2017, <https://en.hromadske.ua/posts/ukraines-police-reform-whats-really-going-on>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN), <https://www.irinnews.org/>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

Jane's, subscription-only source, last accessed: 30 January 2019

United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, <http://www.un.org.ua/en/resident-coordinator-system/human-rights>, last accessed: 30 January 2019

[Back to Contents](#)

Version control

Clearance

Below is information on when this note was cleared:

- version **2.0**
- valid from **25 January 2022**

Official – sensitive: start of section

The information in this section has been removed as it is restricted for internal Home Office use only.

Official – sensitive: end of section

[Back to Contents](#)

Changes from last version of this note

Section on detention conditions removed, as this subject is now covered in a different product.

[Back to Contents](#)